Minutes of Special Meeting of Kilkenny County Council regarding Kilkenny County Council’s Development Contribution Scheme held on Tuesday 31st May, 2005 in Council Chamber, County Hall at 5.30 p.m.

Cathaoirleach:
Cllr. M.H Cavanagh.

Also Present:
Cllrs. C. Connery, P. Dunphy, C. Long, 

M. Lanigan, P. Cuddihy, A. Phelan, D. Doyle, M. Doran,

 M. Noonan, T. Brennan, P. Millea, D. Dowling, 

M. Shortall, P. Fitzpatrick, J. Cody, M. O’Brien,

B. Aylward, T. Breathnach, P. O’Neill, 

M. Brett, T. Maher. W. Ireland, J. Coonan. 
Apologies: 

Cllrs. Catherine Phelan-Holden, Johnny Brennan. 

In attendance:
Mr. M. Malone, County Manager, P. O’ Neill, 
J. McCormack, Directors of Service, J. Dempsey, Head of Finance, M. Mullally, Senior Executive Officer, 
A. Waldron, Meetings Administrator. 

Before the commencement of the meeting the Cathaoirleach confirmed to members that the date for the Annual General Meeting of Kilkenny County Council had been fixed for Thursday 30th June. She also informed the members that there would be a presentation by the Radiological Protection Institute of Ireland at 4.00 p.m. at the June Meeting of Kilkenny County Council of the results from the Radon survey carried out in the Kilkenny area. 

Following the briefing session for members by the County Manager and John Dempsey, Head of Finance the meeting went into public session at 5.30 p.m. 

Members were informed that the current Kilkenny County Council Development Contribution Scheme (DCS) was adopted by the Council in late 2003 and became effective for all planning permissions granted from 1st January 2004. The adopted DCS projected Development charge income of €5.75 million per annum for the four years 2004-2007.

The Development charges arising during 2004 from the DCS was actually €6.7 million with €2.3 million of this being paid by year end. This level of income was due to the higher than expected level of construction activity during the year, particularly in the Nursing Homes, Guest Houses and Hotel category. 
In addressing the meeting the County Manager informed members that it was his wish to address the anomalies which have arisen since the schemes adoption, with a full review of the scheme to take place before the end of 2005. 

During the course of the debate it was clarified that in accordance with the Council’s Development Contribution Scheme, approximately 40% of the Roads and Recreation Fund would be for agreement at area level with the balancing 60% of the Roads and Recreation Fund plus the entirety of the Water Services Fund being for decision by the full Council. 
A number of suggestions were made by members. It was agreed that Kilkenny County Council would utilise the Kilkenny People page to publicise where Development charge monies are spent and that in the instances of flagship projects e.g. in the Playgrounds that an acknowledgement would be put in place that the project was built with the aid of monies raised from the Development Contribution Scheme. It was also agreed that the Area Planners should alert potential planning applicants during the course of their planning clinics that they will become liable for Development Charges. It was further agreed that all Councillors would be provided with a list of works carried out with the assistance of Development Contribution Scheme funding. 
Following the debate on this issue members adjourned for a period of ten minutes. 
Following the adjournment it was Proposed by Cllr. M. O’ Brien, Seconded by Cllr. D. Dowling and resolved: - “That Kilkenny County Council proceed to deal with the anomalies that have arisen with the Development Contribution Scheme by:- 
1. Capping the annual inflation factor applied to Development Charges at the lower of 5% or the annual inflation index increase:- this 5%  backdated to the inflation index factor applied in mid February 2005.

2. Providing that commercial development in the County outside Kilkenny City Centre be assessed on the basis of one car parking space per 20m² of development area. 
3. Giving planning permission recipients 6 months, from the date of receipt of planning permission, to pay their original notified Development Contribution irrespective of any inflation indexation that may have been applied to Development Charges during this 6 month period”.

It was Proposed by Cllr. B. Aylward, Seconded by Cllr. M. Lanigan and resolved:- 

“1.
That the formal statutory process of reviewing the Development    Contribution Scheme be commenced in October, 2005. 

2. That the inflation index be applied once per year rather then twice per year.

3. That recovery of contributions owed be pursued as a debt through the court system rather then the imposition of an interest based penalty. 
4. That for change of use applications where there is no increase in the square metre floor area, that due credit is given for previous Development Charge payment”.
It was Proposed by Cllr. T. Breathnach, Seconded by Cllr. M. Shortall and resolved:- “ That Kilkenny County Council consider a mechanism to allow first time home owners to pay their Development Contributions by instalment over a year and that when issuing demands for these charges, Kilkenny County Council highlight how these charges benefit the community”. 

It was agreed that other issues raised by members such as Development Charges for extensions to houses would be dealt with as part of the review to take place towards the end of the year. 
Contributions Cllrs. B. Aylward, M. Lanigan, M.H. Cavanagh, M. Shortall, P. O’ Neill, D. Dowling, T. Breathnach, M. Doran, M. O’ Brien, T. Maher, 
P. Millea, D. Doyle, P. Dunphy, C. Long, M. Brett. 

__________________________ 

Cathaoirleach 

__________________________ 

Date

